
 
 
 
 
 

2020 
 ANNUAL REPORT 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

NAPEGG 
Education Foundation 





 
 
 
 
 
 
 

2020 ANNUAL REPORT 
NAPEGG Education Foundation 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Published by: 
NAPEG 
 
 
NAPEGG Education Foundation 
 
 
Office Location: 
 
Bowling Green Building 
201, 4817 — 49th Street 
Yellowknife, NT 
X1A 3S7 
 
Phone:      867-920-4055 
Fax:       867-873-4058 
Web Site: www.napeg.nt.ca 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Note:  The legal name remains “NAPEGG” for the Education Foundation until such time as  
it is changed with the Charities Directorate (Federal) and Societies Act (Territorial). When 
documentation appears with only one “G”, please view it as an operating name rather than an 
official legal name. 

Table of Contents 

  

NAPEGG Education Foundation  

Agenda for NAPEGG Education Foundation AGM 5 

Education Foundation Minutes 6 

Education Foundation Board Report 8 

Education Foundation Secretary-Treasurer Report 9 

NAPEGG Education Foundation  Information 10 

Finnigan Northern Award for Student Research 11 

Scholarship for Graduate Studies 13 

Undergraduate Scholarships 14 

Geoscience Student Awards 14 

Science Teaching Awards 15 

Auditor’s Report for Education Foundation 16 

  



  2020 ANNUAL REPORT        Page 5 

 

 

 

 
 

NAPEGG Education Foundation 
15th Annual General Meeting 
Wednesday, March 11, 2020 

 
The Explorer Hotel, Katimavik D, Yellowknife 

 
 

A G E N D A 
 
 

1. Call to Order 

2. Approval of the Agenda 

3. Minutes of the last AGM 

4. Business Arising from the Minutes 

5. Annual Report of the Board 

6. Auditor’s Report 

7. Appointment of Auditor 

8. Other Business  

9. Passing of the Gavel 

10. Adjournment  
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MINUTES OF THE 14th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
OF THE NAPEGG EDUCATION FOUNDATION 

Wednesday, March 13, 2019 - 6:00 p.m. 
Katimavik D, The Explorer Hotel, Yellowknife, NT 

Attendance 
 
The attendance included 34 Members and three Members-in-Training. 
 

Guests 
Annette Bergeron, MBA, FCAE, FEC, P.Eng., President of Engineers Canada 
Terry Brookes, FEC, P.Eng., Director, Engineers Canada 
Henrik Falck, P.Geo., Past President of Geoscientists Canada  

  
Members, Licensees, and Members-in-Training  

 
 
Staff & Others 

Linda Golding, NAPEG Executive Director/Registrar 
Mimi Kennedy, Deputy Registrar 
Ashley Chassie, Registration and Administrative Assistant 
Christopher Hunt, Minister's Appointee 
Amir Khatibi, Applicant 
Antenor Farias, Applicant 
Saifuddin Quazi 
Hayat Niazi 
Two others whose names were not legible 

 
1. Call to order 
 
 The meeting was called to order at 5:51 pm. 
    
2.   Approval of Agenda 
 

There was a motion by Melanie Williams, P.Eng., seconded by Terry Brookes, P.Eng., to accept the agenda as presented.  
The motion was carried. 
 

3.  Minutes 
  

There was a motion by Binay Yadav, P.Eng., seconded by Kamran Ata, P.Eng., to accept the Minutes from the 13th AGM 
Education Foundation meeting on March 14, 2018. The motion was carried. 

 
  
 
 

Continued on the next page 

Karen Costello, P.Geo. 
Bhabesh Roy, P.Eng. 
Lloyd Henderson, P.Eng. 
Greg Haist, P.Eng. 
Kevin Boldstad, P.Eng. 
Dave Nickerson, P.Eng. 
Henrik Falck, P.Geo. 
Terry Brookes, P.Eng. 
Peter Bengts, P.Eng. 
Bernard Park, P.Eng. 
Mike Burns, P.Eng. 
Binay Yadav, P.Eng. 
Ziaur Rahman, P.Eng. 

Ian Flood, P.Eng. 
Brian George, P.Eng. 
John Clark, P.Eng. 
Jaime Goddard, P.Eng. 
Ann Kulmatycki, P.Eng. 
Curt Snook, P.Eng. 
Ronald Yaworksy, P.Eng. 
Alexandra Giroux, P.Eng. 
Katrina Nokleby, P.Eng. 
Melanie Williams, P.Eng. 
Justin Hazenberg, P.Eng. 
Tom Killingbeck, P.Geo. 
Al Fitzgerald, P.Eng. 

Ed Hoeve, P.Eng. 
Emmanuel Ogemuno, P.Eng. 
Ryan Gordon, P.Eng. 
Robin Ferguson, P.Eng. 
Kamran Ata, P.Eng. 
Arvind Vashishtha, P.Eng. 
Shah Alam, P.Eng. 
Sudhir Jha, P.Eng. 
Alina Goldenberg, EIT 
Cameron MacDonald, EIT 
Nigel Bocking, GIT 
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NAPEGG EDUCATION FOUNDATION MINUTES 
Continued 

4.  Business Arising from the Minutes 
 
To the matter of Council providing funding to the Education Foundation from NAPEG’s surplus: following the last AGM, 
the Education Foundation Board met and directed that the Education Foundation Committee  develop a long-term plan for 
the Foundation. A draft plan was provided to the Board in the fall. The Board reviewed and discussed the plan at the De-
cember meeting and provided feedback and recommendations, as well as requested some clarification. The Board is cur-
rently waiting to hear back. It was announced that there will be a facilitated Brainstorming session, including questions 
regarding the Education Foundation, on Friday afternoon during the Symposium for those not participating in the Giant 
Mine Tour. We welcome ideas and input. 
 
It was noted that a Graduate Student Scholarship of $7,500 was given out in 2017. One non-eligible application was re-
ceived for the 2018 Scholarship. Additional promotion will be conducted in future. 

 
5. Annual Report of the Board 
 

Attendees were referred to the reports from Karen Costello, P.Geo., Chair of the Education Foundation Board, and Chris 
Hunt, Chair of the Education Foundation Committee, beginning on Page 8 of the Annual Report. 
  

6. Auditor’s Report 
  

Linda Golding, Executive Director, led members through the Audited Statements beginning on Page 16 of the 2019 Annu-
al Report.  It was noted this is the first year for Secretary-Treasurer and Board Chair reports in the Annual Report for the 
Foundation. Assets have declined, from $420,000 in 2017 to $404,000 at the end of 2018. Equity is reduced and a decrease 
in donations. As the Foundation has fairly significant funds in the bank, the Committee and the Board have not been con-
cerned about meeting scholarship obligations, to date. The long-term plan is hoped to encourage Members and others to 
consider donations. In 2018, there was a deficit of $15,000. In 2017, the deficit was $56,000. 
 
On a positive note, friends of Craig Finnigan are actively soliciting donations to get the reserve for the Craig Finnigan 
Northern Award up to $100,000, so it will be in a position to keep awarding that benefit to the three students (one in each 
territory) long into the future. Members were encouraged to consider a donation to help build the Foundation and provide 
assistance to the next generation of engineers and geoscientists. It was noted that there are new CRA disbursement require-
ments. Previous rules for charities had required that 85% of donations be distributed. The newer rule is 3.5% of assets. The 
amount that had to be disbursed in 2018 was $14,148 and we disbursed $25,500, so we are well in line with requirements 
to maintain our charity status. 
 
There was a motion by Justin Hazenberg, P.Eng., seconded by Hendrik Falck, P.Geo., to approve the Auditor’s Report on 
the Financial Statements to December 31, 2018.  The motion was carried. 

  
7. Appointment of Auditor 
 

In keeping with the bylaws for the Foundation, the same auditor as for NAPEG will be appointed for the Foundation. 
There was a motion by Katrina Nokleby, P.Eng., seconded by Lloyd Henderson, P.Eng., to approve the appointment of  
Avery Cooper and Co. Ltd. for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2019.  The motion was carried. 
  

8. Other Business 
  

No other business was discussed. The next meeting of the Education Foundation Board is on Monday, April 8, 2019 at the 
NAPEG Ben Van Hees Boardroom. 
  

9. Adjournment 
 

There was a motion by Terry Brookes, P.Eng., to adjourn the meeting.  Carried.   
The meeting was adjourned at 6:07 pm. 
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Education Foundation Board Report 
Karen Costello, P.Geo., FGC, Chair  

The 2020 Annual General Meeting represents the end of my two year term as Chair  
for the NAPEG Education Foundation Board. The Foundation is a registered charity who’s 
objectives are, simply stated, to promote training and education in the fields of engineering 
and geoscience and solicit, receive and accept all manner of contributions, gifts, bequests 
and legacies.  
 
The Foundation Board was only able to meet twice since last year. A revised plan was  
presented by the Education  Foundation Committee following feedback from the Board in 
the spring of 2019. Guiding principles for the Foundation Board were approved at the 
April meeting. Later in the year we met to review scholarship applications, and I am happy 
to report the Foundation presented 13 awards to northern students.  

 
Three students were presented with Finnigan Northern Awards, for an opportunity to share their research work at 
northern geoscience events in the Yukon, Northwest Territories and Nunavut. Recognition was provided to the 
best presentation and best poster from students attending the Yellowknife Geoscience Forum in November 2019.  
A complete list of award recipients can be found within this annual report. 
 
Over $41,000 was donated towards the Craig Finnigan Northern Award in 2019. At this time I would like to 
acknowledge the efforts of Dr. Rob Carpenter and the many friends of Craig that have generously sent gifts to  
sustain the award for a number of years. 
  
Across Canada several regulators are being challenged to separate advocacy, outreach, education, and soliciting 
sponsorship of events and donations from their regulatory functions. The NAPEG Education Foundation and  
interested professionals joined together for a strategic planning meeting on January 25, 2020 where this was the 
main discussion point. 
  
To date, the Foundation has been the vehicle through which scholarships are presented. Moving forward, NAPEG 
and the Foundation Board are looking to consider how non-regulatory activities could possibly be consolidated to 
the Foundation. While this would represent a structural change for each organization it would not be a significant 
one as there would be no change to who does the work. Committees such as Outreach would report back to the 
Foundation Board, which includes the NAPEG Council.   
 
A name change was also proposed to the NAPEG Foundation to reflect the potential broader list of activities it 
would address. The NAPEG Education Foundation has an opportunity to learn from experiences across Canada 
and moving forward look at a partnership model with NAPEG for activities (such as the National Engineering  
and Geoscience Professions Week) while  proactively ensuring NAPEG’s regulatory role is seen to be free from 
perceived conflicts. 
 
I look forward to continue working with the volunteers who comprise the Foundation Board, Education Founda-
tion Committee and staff. Together you bring energy and ideas. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Karen D. Costello, P. Geo., FGC 
Chair 
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Education Foundation Secretary-Treasurer Report 
Linda Golding, FEC/FGC (Hon.) 

2020 is the 15th year for the NAPEG Education Foundation. While the Foundation has 
grown and is financially stable, there are still some growing pains around the structure 
and plans for the long-term. 
 
The primary focus of NAPEG is regulation, while the Foundation is a registered chari-
ty that encourages donations and provides receipts that can used as a donation credit 
for income tax purposes. The Foundation has financial resources and programs that 
offer awards and scholarships to the youth of the North and to members seeking post 
graduate education. 
 

There is discussion regarding projects for Foundation involvement, criteria for acceptable projects, and the possi-
bility of the Foundation offering some forms of education to the membership, such as online ethics courses. On 
January 25 of this year, the Foundation held a planning meeting to consider possible future direction. 
 
We know that the volunteer pool for both NAPEG and the Foundation is not a large pool so recognize that we 
cannot take on more than can be handled easily and effectively. The Foundation has no staff and it benefits from 
NAPEG human resources, NAPEG office space and equipment, and volunteers who are mainly members of 
NAPEG. 
 
There was discussion at the Foundation Planning Meeting about the mandate of NAPEG, as a regulator, versus 
the objectives of the Foundation, as a Charity. Those present looked at NAPEG committees with a view to  
determining which committees have a direct or indirect regulatory function, and to consider if any NAPEG  
committees may not be seen to have a regulatory function. Should the committees that may not be regulatory be 
moved to the Foundation? The Outreach Committee may be relatively easy to align with the objectives of the 
Foundation. On the other hand, discussion regarding the Professional Development Committee was less clear.  
It has aspects that are both regulatory (mandatory CPD reporting) and non-regulatory (conferences, lunch time 
talks). Honours and Awards Committee is another category that could be facilitated by the Foundation. At the 
same time, the Act does speak to both Life and Honourary Memberships, which are awards for service. 
 
There will be many discussions in determining the path forward. In the meantime, the regular work of the  
Foundation continues. This past year has seen approval of the Terms of Reference for the Education Foundation 
Committee by the Board of the Education Foundation.  At the present time, this is the only committee under the 
Foundation and the committee develops documents, reviews scholarship and award applications, and makes  
recommendations to the Board. 
 
Several awards and scholarships were approved and presented to the recipients in 2019. The names of the recipi-
ents are noted on other pages of this booklet. 
 
Some documents that are still being reviewed and revised include: Long Term Plan for the Foundation; Criteria 
for Special Projects; a Memorandum of Understanding between NAPEG and the Foundation; a Budget Guide-
line; Review of application forms and criteria for awards and scholarships. 
 
Thank you to the Board members and the members of the Education Foundation Committee for your dedication 
and commitment to ensuring the Foundation is relevant and sustainable. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Linda Golding, FEC/FGC (Hon.) 
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Bob Spence in 2004  
with his retirement gift 
from NAPEG. 

NAPEGG Education Foundation 

The NAPEGG Education Foundation was established in 2000 as a Charitable Organization that issues official  
receipts for income tax purposes. Gifts are solicited from members and the public. The objects of the NAPEGG  
Education Foundation are to promote training and education in engineering and geoscience, and in particular, 

 
1. to provide for scholarships or financial assistance for students from the Northwest Territories and Nunavut; 

and 
2. to cooperate with other organizations with similar objectives. 

 
The Foundation bylaws were revised and adopted by the membership at the First Annual General Meeting 
held in Yellowknife on November 23, 2006. Since 2000, the Foundation has awarded many scholarships to 
students from the NWT and Nunavut who are attending university in engineering or geosciences programs. 
Initially, the scholarships were one thousand dollars ($1,000) each. The amount has been increased on a regu-
lar basis and the scholarships are now two thousand dollars ($2,000) each. 

At the present time, at least two (2) scholarships are awarded annually. Both scholarships have been named in 
memory of past NAPEG members who were extremely active in the Association.  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

The Bob Spence Memorial Scholarship was established in 2005. Bob was a  
Founding Member of NAPEG, Past President, Past Executive Director, friend  
of many, and a strong advocate for professionalism and high ethical standards.  
 
The Mel Brown Memorial Scholarship was established in 2002. Mel was a Found-
ing Member and a Life Member of NAPEG. He also served as the first Executive 
Director of NAPEG from 1981 to 1990. 

 
Members of the Education Foundation Committee are:  Chair: Christopher Hunt; Hendrik Falck, P.Geo.; 
Linda Golding, Lloyd Henderson, P.Eng.; Katrina Nokleby, P.Eng.; Gary Strong, P.Eng.; Mark Cronk, 
P.Eng.; Pamela Strand, P.Geo.; and Melanie Williams, P.Eng.  Paul Guy, P.Eng., Tom Hoefer, P.Geo., 
and Peter Vician, P.Eng. have also contributed to the committee. 

 
This committee reports to the Board of the Foundation. 
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Finnigan Northern Award 
for Student Research Presentations  

Dr. Craig Finnigan was a Professional Geoscientist who spent the majority of his short 
career working across the Canadian North for industry, government and academia. 
Craig passed away in 2014 at the age of 45.  His passion for geoscientific field work 
and exploration has left an imprint on those who worked with him over the years.  
He thrived on the North’s diverse opportunities and his work contributed to our under-
standing of the geology in a number of places, including the metallogeny of gold in the 
Kivalliq District of Nunavut, the Yellowknife Greenstone Belt in Northwest Territories 
and the Dawson Range, Yukon.  
 
Craig completed his M.Sc. degree on the gold mineralization in the Yellowknife belt in 
2000, and was recognized by AMEBC in 2014 with the prestigious Huestis Award for 
his role in the discovery of the Coffee gold deposits in the Yukon.  
 
Craig was an adamant supporter of students and education and as Adjunct Professor at 

Western University he     co-supervised a number of graduate student theses, including studies on the Coffee gold 
deposits in Yukon and uranium mineralization at the Lac Cinquante uranium deposit in Nunavut. As such, a stu-
dent focused scholarship that would encourage presentations at northern conferences would be a fitting and appro-
priate way to honour Craig's memory. 
 
Individuals or organizations wishing to contribute to the 
Finnigan Northern Award for Student Research Presenta-
tions fund may make a donation to Northwest Territories 
and Nunavut Association of Professional Engineers and 
Geoscientists (NAPEG) Education Foundation. 

Objectives 
NAPEG and the Education Foundation encourage the 
achievement of excellence in the engineering and  
geosciences professions through the promotion of  
advanced studies and research programs. By providing 
financial assistance to researchers working in the north-
ern territories, the Foundation seeks to encourage young 
geoscientists to communicate effectively to their peers 
and the public, an important skill in the development of 
a professional practitioner. 
 
Eligibility 
To be eligible, the applicant must be enrolled in a  
Canadian university and registered in a Geology or 
Earth Sciences program that includes a thesis with a 
subject relevant to the territory in which the results 
would be presented. The applicant must also have  
submitted an abstract (or similar document) for a talk  
or poster presentation at the conference indicated on 
their application form. The applicant must attend this 
conference and give the presentation in order to receive 
scholarship funding. An individual can be awarded the 
scholarship more than once; however, priority will be 
given to applicants who have not received the scholar-
ship previously. 

The recipients of the first Finnigan Awards were: 
 
Yukon:  Well-Shen Lee (UBC) 
Title of Paper: “A Petrographic and  
microthermometric study of gold-bearing 
veins surrounding the 5 Moz Coffee gold 
deposit, Dawson Range, Yukon” 
 
Quote from Well-Shen Lee: Learning about Dr. 
Craig Finnigan's story and his contributions to 
mineral exploration while conducting field work 
at Coffee Creek this summer has really inspired 
me as a budding geologist and reinforced my 
interest in economic geology.  
 
Northwest Territories: Robert Janzen (Waterloo) 
Title of Paper: “Glacial Dynamics, Sediment Dispersion, 
and 3D Reconstruction, Lac de Gras, NT” 
 
Quote from Bob Janzen: This exposure will  
propel my aspirations of a career in geological 
sciences using modeling techniques that are only 
beginning to be used in public and private  
sectors.  
 
Nunavut:  Scott Tokaryk (Laurentian) 
Title of Paper: “Metamorphogenic Au mineralization  
localized to a chemically favourable dioritic host rock: The 
Archean Vickers Intrusive Complex,  
Nunavut, Canada” 
 
Quote from Scott Tokaryk::  I am greatly  
honoured to have been awarded the Finnigan 
Northern Award … allowing me to present  
my M.Sc. research at the Nunavut Mining  
Symposium in Iqaluit.  This was an  absolutely 
great experience that contributed significantly to 
my professional development, in my pursuit to 
become a successful Professional Geologist in the future. 
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The recipients in 2017– 2018 were: 
 
Yukon: Brodie Stroh (UBC) “Models for Orogenic 
Gold Ore Formation in Western Yukon” 
 
Northwest Territories:  Maya LaGrange (Alberta) 
“Integrating chemostratigraphic and sedimentological 
datasets to establish a sequence stratigraphic frame-
work for the Devonian Canol Formation, Central Mac-
kenzie Valley and Mackenzie Mountains, Northwest 
Territories”  
 
Nunavut: Mitchell Kerr (Laurentian) “Upgrading of 
an orogenic gold-quartz-carbonate vein system by 
magmatic-hydrothermal fluids in the Hope Bay 
Greenstone Belt, Nunavut, Canada”  
 
The recipients in 2018 - 2019 were: 
 
Northwest Territories: Clare Miller (Queens) 
“Arsenic mobility in a changing northern climate: 
Implications for geochemical baselines and long-term 
stability of legacy contaminants in sub-Arctic lake 
systems”  
 
Yukon: Melissa Friend (UBC) 
“Links between Cretaceous metallogeny and magmat-
ic fertility in the Dawson Range, Yukon” 
 
Nunavut: Erin Bros (Alberta) 
Research related to understanding of the Mary River 
Group, and of the formation of granite-greenstone 
belts worldwide. 
 
The recipients in 2019 - 2020 are: 
 
Northwest Territories: Shelby Austin-Fafard 
(University of Saskatchewan) 
“Volcanic Setting of the South Sunset Rhyolite, Beau-
lieu Volcanic Belt, Slave Province” 
 
Yukon: Nicola Denisova (Memorial University) 
“Stratigraphy, hydrothermal and tectonomagmatic 
environment of the Kudz Ze Kayah volcanogenic mas-
sive sulfide (VMS) deposits, Yukon.”  
 
Nunavut: To be announced (Nunavut Mining Sympo-
sium will be held in Iqaluit, April 2020) 

Finnigan Northern Award 
for Student Research Presentations  
continued 
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Education Foundation Scholarship 
for Graduate Studies  

The recipient for 2017 - 2018 was 
Wesley Lines, MIT. His studies, 
within a Masters program at Uni-
versity of British Columbia, began 
in January 2018. 
 
Thank you from Wesley, stated:  
The support  that NAPEG 
(Education Foundation) provides 
to northern students through this 

scholarship is enormously generous. It reduces a 
significant portion of the financial burden required 
to complete a graduate degree in engineering. I will 
now be able to focus more of my efforts on my stud-
ies and career aspirations as I pursue a Master of 
Engineering Leadership in Clean Energy Engineer-
ing, and for that, I am truly thankful. I look forward 
to an exciting career as an engineer in the North.  

There were no applicants for the scholarship in 
2019. We encourage northern registrants who are in 
full time studies to consider applying for this award. 

NAPEG encourages the achievement of excellence in 
the engineering and geosciences professions through 
the promotion of advanced studies and research     
programs by providing financial assistance to        
engineers and geoscientists returning to university for 
further study in a Masters or PhD program.   
 
The objectives of the scholarships are to: 
 
 promote the professions of Engineering and    

Geoscience to the Northwest Territories and   
Nunavut residents as established and respected 
careers; 

 recognize and financially assist NAPEG mem-
bers enrolled in a recognized program leading to 
a post-graduate university degree in engineering 
or  geoscience; and 

 increase public awareness of NAPEG as an     
organization actively concerned about             
encouraging all people in the engineering and 
geoscience professions, present and future     
community leadership through its membership, 
and the continued growth of the professions in 
the Northwest Territories and Nunavut. 

 
 
The first Graduate Studies 
Scholarship was awarded in 
2016.   
 
The recipient was Alexander 
Hunt, MIT, who is studying 
toward Masters of Science, 
Mechanical Engineering, at the 
University of Alberta. 
 
Thank you from Alexander, 
stated:  
One of the biggest challenges as a graduate student  
is the uncertainty of funding ....  A master's degree  
in engineering requires a 2-3 year commitment to 
research and studies at the university, ....  The 
NAPEG graduate student scholarship helps me  
immensely with living expenses, and their support 
allows me to fully focus on my work and alleviates 
much of the pressure associated with funding.   
Knowing that the Northwest Territories and Nunavut 
support and encourage graduate degrees in engineer-
ing is very motivating and I truly hope that this sup-
port encourages other northern engineers to pursue 
similar levels of education.   
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Undergraduate Scholarships  
Two $2,000.00 scholarships are available to  
Northwest Territories or Nunavut students entering or 
attending post secondary studies leading to a degree in 
Engineering or Geosciences at an undergraduate level in 
a recognized Canadian university. Preference is given to 
highly motivated individuals with a strong academic 
background and demonstrated citizenship and leader-
ship capabilities.  
  
Past Scholarship Recipients 

1987/1988 Sean A. Loutitt 
1988/1989 Keith Mercredi 
1989/1990 Neil Baldwin 
1990/1991 Adrienne Jones  
  Kirt Ejesiak 
1991/1992 Keith Mercredi 
1993/1994 Brian Auge  
  Nicholas Johnson 
1994/1995 Michael Parkins 
1995/1996 Rod Gonzales 
1996/1997 Rod Gonzales 
1997/1998 Allison Marshall 
1998/1999 Deborah Wong  
  Erica Nyyssonnen 
1999/2000 Duncan Starling 
2000/2001 Isaac Ayiku 

  2001/2002 Monte Rattray, Sara Schabert,  
  Tephaine Wedawin            

 2002/2003 Gord Stephenson, Jonathan Zaozirny 
2003/2004 Shane Poluk, Daniel Wong    

 2005/2006   Konstantin Gavrikov, Duncan Hamre 
 2006/2007 Adam Hassan, Jane Borkovic  
  2007/2008 Kali Brasseur, Jane Borkovic 
 2008/2009 Jennifer Waugh, Edward J. Paul 
 2009/2010 Peter Boggis, Scott Lachowski 
 2010/2011 Misha Malakoe, Mathew Whiteford  

2011/2012 Stephan Giovanetto, Wesley Lines 
2012/2013  Aimee Gauthier (Joint Venture) 

  Daniel Guerrero, Edward Hunt 
2013/2014 Alexander Hunt, Ronald James 

Oolooyuk, Tristan Ogilvie, Wesley 
Lines 

2014/2015 Abhinay Annavarapu, Garth Grune-
rud, Martha Hamre, Julianna Neudorf 

2015/2016 Julianna Neudorf, Nancy Ngo, Jamie 
Tennant, Neil Estuye 

2016/2017 Julianna Neudorf, Jada Hawkins, 
Joshua Lee, Jennifer White  

2017/2018 Audla Buchan, Rebecca Canam,   
Sarah Hart, Jada Hawkins, Brandon 
Jacobs, Kyle McKee, Julianna New-
dorf, Dawson Stone, James Tennant, 
Jennifer White, Bishal Yadav 

2018/2019 Akash Yadav, Bishal Yadav,     
Rebecca Canam, Jada Hawkins, 
Zakary  Newdorf, Jennifer White, 
Nancy Ngo, Joshua Lee 

2019/2020 Aiden Rylott, Akash Yadav, Ben 
Niven, Bishal Yadav, Jada Haw-
kins, Jennifer White, Joshua Lee, 
Kyle McKee, Lily Allison, Nancy 
Ngo, Ronald Oolooyuk, Rosalie 
Suclan, Zak Neudorf. 

 

Geoscience Student Awards 
The Geoscience Student Awards (presented at the  
Annual Geoscience Forum) recognize that  
presenting research in public is an important step in 
the education of geoscientists. The awards are given 
to students who are presenting the results of their 
work in the North and who display excellence both  
in the quality of the work and the professionalism of 
the presentation. 
 
Best Oral Presentation 
 
2006 - 2007 Steven Creighton 
2007 - 2008 Danielle Thomson 
2008 - 2009 Danielle Thomson 
2009 - 2010 Kathy Mather 
2010 - 2011 Leanne Smar 
2011 - 2012 Meghan Hewton 
2012 - 2013 Pedro A. Gongora 
2013 - 2014 Katherine Hahn 
2014 - 2015 Jesse Reimink 
2015 - 2016 Stephane Poitras 
2016 - 2017 Stuart MacDonald 
2017 - 2018 Benjamin Neil 
2018 - 2019 Mike Palmer 
2019 - 2020 Izabela Jasiak 
 
Best Poster 
 
2006 - 2007 Kirsten Rasmussen 
2007 - 2008 Graham Janson 
2008 - 2009 Katie Smart 
2009 - 2010 Vanessa Marcheggiani-Croden 
2010 - 2011 Melissa Anderson 
2011 - 2012 Lisa Neville 
2012 - 2013 Cassia Johnson 
2013 - 2014 Emily Palmer 
2014 - 2015 Brad Bobey 
2015 - 2016 Maya LaGrange Rao 
2016 - 2017 Gabriel Lauzon 
2017 - 2018 Brette Harris 
2018 - 2019 Sarah Speight 
2019 - 2020 Andy Wickham 
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Science Teaching Award 

The Science Teaching Award recognizes initiatives 
which promote interest in careers in the sciences. 
 
Nominees must be certified teachers practicing in the 
Northwest Territories or Nunavut.  
 
In addition to awarding the teacher, the school receives 
a cheque for one thousand dollars ($1,000.00) to be 
used to enhance their science program. 
      
Past Award Recipients 
 

1994 Christopher Purse,Qitqlig School, Arviat  
1995 Wilma Roosdahl, J.H. Sissons Elemen-

tary, Yellowknife 
1996 Diane McDonald, Nakasuk Elementary 

School, Iqaluit   
1997 Mike Carter,  Samuel Hearne Secondary, 

Inuvik 
1998 The Baffin Science Committee of     

Nunavut High School 
2001 Simon Gatto, Mackenzie Mountain 

School, Norman Wells and Peter 
Maguire, Netsilik School, Taloyoak 

2002 Brad Chambers, Attagoyuk School, 
Pangnirtung, and Bill  Cooper, Jonah 
Amitnaaq School, Baker Lake 

2003 Wade Carpenter, Sir John Franklin High 
School, Yellowknife 

2004 Katie McDonald, Inuglak School, Whale 
Cove, and Alisha Manuel, Sir Alexander 
Mackenzie School, Inuvik 

2005 Shelly Pittman, Mangilaluk School,  
Tuktoyaktuk 

2007 Glen Brocklebank  
 Charles Lirette  
2009 Abdus Salam  
2010 Christina Silzer, St. Patrick’s High 

School, Yellowknife 
2011 Neil Penney, Dettah 
 Katharine O’Connell, Rankin Inlet 
2012 Gwen Young, Sir John Franklin High 

School and Deb Horen, Mildred Hall 
Elementary School, Yellowknife 

2013 Terri Skinner, Paatsaali School, Sani-
kiluaq and Deborah Wotherspoon, Echo 
Dene School, Fort Liard 

2014 Ryan O’Connor, Levi Angmak Elemen-
tary School, Arviat and Thana Rahim, St. 
Patrick High School, Yellowknife 

2015 Jillian Brown, Mackenzie Mountain 
School, Norman Wells 

2016 Steve Nicoll, Thomas Simpson School, 
Fort Simpson 
 

2017   Beth Sampson, Kiilinik High School,  
 Cambridge Bay; Ephraim Warren, Man-

gilaluk School, Tuktoyaktuk; Nathalie 
Lavoie, Thomas Simpson High School, 
Fort Simpson 

 Anna Cunningham, Diamond Jenness  
 Secondary School, Hay River 
2018 Jennifer, Giffin, Angik School, Paulatuk, 

and Juanita Balhuizen, Qitiqliq Middle 
School, Arviat 

2019 Trent Hamm, Weledeh Catholic School, 
Yellowknife  

 
This year the Science Teaching Award goes to 
Thana Rahim, St. Patrick’s High School,      
Yellowknife 
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